Antioch University

AURA - Antioch University Repository and Archive

Antioch University Full-Text Dissertations & Theses

Antioch University Dissertations and Theses

2024

The Relationship of Workplace Support, Job Control, and Burnout in Nurses

Shannon A. McCleery Antioch University of New England

Follow this and additional works at: https://aura.antioch.edu/etds



Part of the Clinical Psychology Commons, and the Counseling Psychology Commons

Recommended Citation

McCleery, S. A. (2024). The Relationship of Workplace Support, Job Control, and Burnout in Nurses. https://aura.antioch.edu/etds/1011

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Antioch University Dissertations and Theses at AURA - Antioch University Repository and Archive. It has been accepted for inclusion in Antioch University Full-Text Dissertations & Theses by an authorized administrator of AURA - Antioch University Repository and Archive. For more information, please contact hhale@antioch.edu.

THE RELATIONSHIP OF WORKPLACE SUPPORT, JOB CONTROL, AND BURNOUT IN NURSES

A DISSERTATION

Presented to the Faculty of

Antioch University New England

In partial fulfillment for the degree of

Doctor of Psychology

by

Shannon A. McCleery ORCID Scholar No. 0009-0001-0539-696X

THE RELATIONSHIP OF WORKPLACE SUPPORT, JOB CONTROL, AND BURNOUT IN NURSES

This dissertation, by Shannon A. McCleery, has been approved by the committee members signed below who recommend that it be accepted by the faculty of Antioch University New England in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

DOCTOR OF PSYCHOLOGY

Dissertation Committee:

Kathi Borden, PhD, Chairperson

Nancy Ruddy, PhD

Alexander Brown, PhD

Copyright © 2024 by Shannon A. McCleery All Rights Reserved

ABSTRACT

THE RELATIONSHIP OF WORKPLACE SUPPORT, JOB CONTROL, AND BURNOUT IN NURSES

Shannon A. McCleery

Antioch University New England

Keene, NH

Nurses are the most likely group of healthcare workers to develop burnout. Previous research identified supervisory support, job control, and decision-making ability in the workplace as protective factors against burnout. There was a gap in the literature regarding the relationship between burnout in nurses and their experience of support, control, and decision-making during the COVID-19 pandemic. Reducing and preventing burnout in nurses is important due to the nursing shortage and concerns of attrition rates. This quantitative study examined the relationship of emotional support, instrumental support, job control, and decision-making opportunities in the workplace to burnout in hospital-based nurses. Measures used included the Maslach Burnout-Inventory: Human Services Survey (Medical Personnel; MBI:HSS (MP)), the Dwyer and Ganster work control scale, and support questionnaires. On average, respondents had high levels of emotional exhaustion and moderate levels of depersonalization and sense of personal accomplishment. Significant positive relationships were found between emotional support and personal accomplishment, instrumental support and personal accomplishment, and job control and decision-making and personal accomplishment. Significant negative relationships were found between emotional support and emotional exhaustion and instrumental support and emotional exhaustion. Hospital administrators and nursing supervisors would benefit from better understanding the relationship of support, control, and burnout for their staff nurses. This

dissertation is available in open access at AURA (https://aura/antioch.edu) and OhioLINK ETD Center (https://etd.ohiolink.edu).

Keywords: burnout, nurses, support, Maslach Burnout Inventory, quantitative

Table of Contents

List of Tables	ix
Introduction	1
Burnout: Key Terms	4
Emotional Exhaustion	4
Depersonalization	5
Reduced Personal Accomplishment	6
Burnout in Nurses	6
Travel Nursing	8
Consequences of Burnout	9
Compassion Fatigue	9
Preventative Factors	10
Workplace Support	11
Emotional Support	12
Instrumental Support	13
Job Control and Decision-Making	13
Summary	15
Study Aims	16
Research Questions	16
Method	17
Participants	17
Procedure	18
Measures	19

Demographic Information	19
Maslach Burnout Inventory: Human Services Survey (Medical Personnel; MBI:HSS (MP))	19
Job Control and Decision-Making	20
Instrumental Support	20
Emotional Support	21
Data Analysis	21
Results	22
Question 1: What are the experiences of burnout two-and-a-half-years into the COVID-19	
pandemic among full-time nurses working in a hospital setting?	22
Question 2: Is a nurse's experience of emotional support provided by supervisors related to	
burnout?	23
Question 3: Is a nurse's experience of instrumental support provided by supervisors related to	
burnout?	24
Question 4: Is a nurse's perception of job control and decision-making ability related to	
burnout?	24
Exploratory Analysis	25
Discussion	25
Limitations	30
Recommendations for Future Research	32
Conclusions	33
References	34
Appendix A: Informed consent prior to survey	41
Appendix B: Recruitment blurb	42

Appendix C: Survey	. 43
Appendix D: Permissions	. 45

<u>List of Tables</u>

Table 1 Frequencies and Percentages of Score Categories for Emotional Exhaustion, Depersonalization,	
and Personal Accomplishment	. 23

Introduction

This dissertation examined the relationship of support, job control, and decision-making abilities in the workplace to the development of burnout in hospital-based nurses. The following sections provide a brief review of the literature on burnout, the development of the Maslach Burnout Inventory, and key findings from previous research. The literature review fully explores burnout in nurses, consequences of burnout in nurses, and areas research identified to prevent burnout in nurses. Following the literature review, a study is described that examined the relationship of various work-environment factors with burnout in nurses who worked during the COVID-19 pandemic.

Burnout has been studied since the 1970s (Freudenberger, 1974). The Maslach Burnout Inventory (MBI) was created in 1981, which defined the dimensions of burnout and provided a systematic method of measurement (Maslach & Jackson, 1981). Since then, burnout has been regularly studied among various types of workers, including teachers (Mota et al., 2021), healthcare workers (Hall et al., 2016), first responders (Benincasa et al., 2022), and office workers (Theorell, 2012). Originally, burnout was restricted only to employees working in human services (Maslach, 1982). However, that idea has been challenged and now any worker, regardless of job type, is considered a worker who may develop burnout under specific conditions (Demerouti et al., 2001).

For the purposes of this study, the Maslach and Jackson definition of burnout was utilized, and the MBI survey was used for data collection. Maslach and Jackson described burnout with three characteristics: emotional exhaustion, depersonalization, and reduced personal accomplishment (1981). Burnout is thought to develop in workers when their workload is increased beyond their individual energies and resources (Freudenberger, 1974; Maslach &

Jackson, 1981; Niconchuk & Hyman, 2020). Burnout is a problem for workers because it leads to immense stress for the individual and the workforce at large. Studies have shown the individual ramifications of burnout, including increased risk for substance abuse (Patel & Keswani, 2019), depression (Alkhamees et al., 2021; Peterson et al., 2008), anxiety (Benincasa et al., 2022; Peterson et al., 2008), sleep disturbances (Peterson et al., 2008), and relationship strain (Patel & Keswani, 2019). When individual workers are burnt out, they are more likely to make medical errors (Vahedian-Azimi et al., 2019), take sick time (Whittington et al., 2021), or leave their position entirely (Shah et al., 2021). This negatively impacts a company, as sick time can lead to decreased workforce productivity (Whittington et al., 2021); a diminished workforce can lead to staffing shortages (Spurlock, 2020) and mistakes (Van Bogaert et al., 2013).

Many studies also examined individual demographics that increase susceptibility to burnout (Benincasa et al., 2022; Besse et al., 2021; Christianson et al., 2023; Denning et al., 2021; Engelbrecht et al., 2009; Ezenwaji et al., 2019; Mota et al., 2021; Spence Laschinger et al., 2009; Vahedian-Azimi et al., 2019; Whittington et al., 2021). Demographic variables such as gender, age, and experience are often linked with burnout. Depending on the workforce studied, the demographics associated with higher rates of burnout change. For example, Besse and colleagues (2021) found that being a younger age (< 30 for the study), female, and having low seniority within the institution were factors which can lead to increased rates of burnout for hospital personnel. Mota and colleagues provided their results via the characteristics of burnout and indicated that female teachers were more likely to experience high rates of emotional exhaustion whereas male teachers were more likely to experience high rates of depersonalization (2021). Furthermore, findings from Mota et al. (2021) indicated that teachers, regardless of gender, experienced higher rates of burnout when they perceived their training to be inadequate.

While not specifically a demographic variable, a worker's ability to manage their stress is another variable researched. A 2022 study specifically measured individual psychological vulnerability among first responders, indicating that to prevent burnout, anxiety, and depression, psychoeducation about stress relief may be useful (Benincasa et al., 2022).

While individual factors certainly play a part in burnout, these studies often did not address the larger systemic issues that may have occurred in the workforce. Thus, research that examines system-wide factors in the prevention and treatment of burnout is salient. Eriksson and colleagues (2009) specifically looked at how organizational support can help mitigate the experience of emotional exhaustion and depersonalization among humanitarian aid workers. Aid workers who had strong bonds with coworkers and with the overall organization were less likely to feel emotionally exhausted and more likely to feel connected to their work and the people they were helping than workers who did not have strong bonds. A study conducted in 2009 by ten Brummelhuis looked at how emotional support in the workplace and at home was best for reducing burnout. The study defined emotional support in the workplace as good relationships with colleagues, which provided the workers with empathy and understanding. Emotional support was more beneficial for reducing burnout than instrumental support, such as a flexible work arrangement or help with work tasks. Arnold and Dupré (2012) found that employees who perceived support from their organization had better overall health. While the Arnold and Dupré (2012) study did not measure burnout specifically, it was later established that burnout negatively affects people's overall health (Patel & Keswani, 2019).

The previous section described prior study's findings of burnout research. Individual and systemic-level variables were identified that were correlated with burnout among workers.

Despite the extent of the burnout literature, there were still gaps in the existing literature.

Specifically, there was not a study looking at how job control and workplace support correlated with burnout among nurses within the context of the COVID-19 pandemic. This study sought to examine that connection. The next section defines the three different characteristics of burnout, as described by Maslach and Jackson (1981).

Burnout: Key Terms

Burnout is defined as "a persistent, negative, work-related state of mind found in 'normal' individuals that is characterised [sic] by exhaustion and distress, a sense of reduced effectiveness, decreased motivation and the development of dysfunctional attitudes and behaviors within the work environment," (Schaufeli & Enzmann, 1998, p. 36). Burnout is considered unique from depression, anxiety, or stress because of its specific characteristics: emotional exhaustion, depersonalization, and a diminished sense of personal accomplishment (Maslach & Jackson, 1981; Schaufeli et al., 2018). Burnout in nurses is very common and expected to continue rising (Denning et al., 2021; Shah et al., 2021; Woo et al., 2020). The high rates of burnout need to be addressed because the negative effects can lead to both physical and psychiatric distress for nurses as well as worsened patient outcomes (Vahedian-Azimi et al., 2019; Van Bogaert et al., 2013).

Emotional Exhaustion

Emotional exhaustion is a depletion of emotional resources (Day et al., 2017). Nurses who experienced emotional exhaustion struggle to interact with patients on a psychological or emotional level. The nurses' ability to connect with their patients on an emotional level is a hallmark of the profession (Engelbrecht et al., 2009). Nurses developed emotional exhaustion from feeling overworked and having too many demands placed on them. Maintaining a manageable workload, or even a sense of a manageable workload, was one way to lessen the

experience of emotional exhaustion (Whittington et al., 2021). This can be done by equitably distributing the workload among the nurses on the floor. Another way emotional exhaustion was combated was for nurses to take their breaks and for supervisors to support nurses taking breaks (Hurtado et al., 2015; Whittington et al., 2021). Breaks gave nurses time during their shift to decompress, eat, and socialize with other healthcare workers, all of which have been shown to be protective factors for psychological distress (Hurtado et al., 2015). Furthermore, knowing their supervisors support their breaks reduced a sense of guilt a nurse may experience when stepping away from the floor (Hurtado et al., 2015).

Depersonalization

In the context of nursing, depersonalization often led to nurses experiencing negative, cynical, and impersonal attitudes toward patients (Engelbrecht et al., 2009). Depersonalization occurred when nurses did not feel they had enough control in their work or were not receiving enough support from management or colleagues. One predictive factor of depersonalization was the experience of moral distress and the eventual development of moral injury (Riedel, et al., 2022). Moral distress is considered a "a result of the violation of professional values and practices," (Riedel, et al., 2022, p. 3). At times, nurses are not able to do their work in line with their professional values due to lack of control or decision-making ability. When moral distress continues, moral injury can develop. Moral injury can lead to nurses losing trust in themselves, supervisors, and the hospital system (Riedel, et al., 2022).

In early development, depersonalization is a coping skill that one uses to manage excessive job demands. This allows already emotionally drained nurses to separate themselves from their patients. Depersonalization eventually leads to lower job performance, which can increase medical errors, jeopardizing patient safety and outcomes (Engelbrecht et al., 2009;

Vahedian-Azimi et al., 2019). One way to prevent depersonalization in nurses is to increase their decision-making abilities and sense of control while working (Mudallal et al., 2017; Whittington et al., 2021). When nurses' decisions are trusted, it also increases their sense of meaningfulness in their work, as the full extent of their knowledge and education is utilized. Feeling empowered has been shown to decrease experiences of depersonalization (Mudallal et al., 2017).

Reduced Personal Accomplishment

Nurses can develop a tendency to judge and evaluate their work with patients in a negative manner (Engelbrecht et al., 2009). They no longer experience their work as an achievement and work becomes a burden. When nurses experience a reduced sense of personal accomplishment, they are more likely to report desire or intention to leave their position which is a concern for healthcare due to a national shortage of nurses (Spurlock, 2020). It is also a concern for nurses who have spent time and money receiving training.

Burnout in Nurses

Woo et al. (2020) conducted a meta-analysis, and their findings suggested a 10.27% rate of burnout among North American nurses. More specifically, Shah et al. (2021) used data from the 2018 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services' Health Resources and Service Administration National Sample Survey of Registered Nurses and found that of the 9.5% of nurses who had left their job in the previous year, 31.5% of those nurses cited burnout as a reason. For nurses who had considered leaving their job, 43.4% cited burnout as a reason. Nurses are the most likely group of healthcare workers to struggle with burnout. Variables connected to the development of burnout symptoms include, but are not limited to, chronic physical and psychological stress, irregular work hours, rotating shifts, and chronic understaffing (Woo et al.,

2020). High rates of burnout were correlated with high rates of nurse turnover (Spence Laschinger et al., 2009).

Research showed that healthcare workers experienced lower levels of burnout when they were provided with emotional and physical support from management (Eriksson et al., 2009). Burnout negatively impacted the collective hospital workforce, from management to nurses, but was especially damaging to nurses when the messages they received from the hospital organization were that the burnout was a result of their personal weakness (Houtrow, 2020). Strained relationships between nurses and supervisors/administrative personnel were correlated with increased rates of burnout (Arnold & Dupré, 2012; Cotel et al., 2021; Mudallal et al., 2017).

Nurses & COVID-19

The global toll the COVID-19 pandemic took on healthcare workers, and nurses more specifically, began to be studied shortly after the pandemic started. Denning and colleagues (2021) examined the increased pressure applied to healthcare workers and the risk patient-facing workers (i.e., doctors and nurses) had of developing burnout while working during the pandemic.

Since the pandemic, rates of burnout differed between surveys. Denning and colleagues (2021) found rates of burnout to be 67% of healthcare workers surveyed, with one risk factor being working as a nurse. However, Cotel and colleagues (2021) found 14.5% of healthcare workers surveyed were experiencing a clinical level of emotional exhaustion. Newspapers wrote of the worsening staffing problems as the pandemic continued to take its toll on healthcare workers, and many nurses began to publicly denounce hospital administrators (Castillo, 2022; Otterman & Goldstein, 2022; Sasic, 2022).

Christianson and colleagues studied the extent of burnout among nurses who worked directly with COVID-19 patients and those nurses' intentions to leave the field (2023). Findings

discovered that work-related burnout and compassion fatigue were significant contributors to the intention to leave the field. Nurses with higher rates of burnout reported increased likelihood to leave the field. Christianson and colleagues' findings found that nurses who worked with COVID-19 patients were not any more likely to leave the field than nurses who did not work with COVID-19 positive patients (Christianson et al., 2023). The researchers hypothesized these results may have been impacted by any financial compensation nurses working with COVID-19 positive patients received.

Raso and colleagues (2021) studied nurses' intent to leave their position and profession during the COVID-19 pandemic. Their study found that 11% of surveyed nurses intended to leave their current position and 20% were undecided. The study also found that 90% of nurses surveyed reported they intended to remain in the nursing profession in some capacity, even if they were considering leaving their current position.

Travel Nursing

Travel nurses are registered nurses who work short-term contracts at hospitals, clinics, or other health care facilities (Yang & Mason, 2022). These nurses are typically contracted by a staffing agency. Many nurses switched to travel nursing because the wages were often much higher than their previous nursing wages (Westhead, 2023; Weston, 2022; Yang & Mason, 2022).

Yang and Mason (2022) reported travel nursing increased by 35% from 2019 to 2020. While travel nursing had been rising before the pandemic, the pandemic exacerbated staffing issues, which contributed to nurses leaving their full-time positions for travel nursing. Travel nurses can alleviate a staff shortage in a hospital temporarily, but it can also create an environment of regularly needing to hire new short-term nurses (Westhead, 2023). Reliance on

& Mason, 2022). The pay discrepancy between travel nurses and staff nurses is one identified negative factor (Westhead, 2023; Yang & Mason, 2022). Also, travel nurses typically did not receive as much orientation training as staff nurses which impacted clinical care, communication, and added more stress to the entire nursing unit (Westhead, 2023).

Consequences of Burnout

Burnout becomes a vicious cycle for nurses. Increased job demands, often brought on by staffing issues, was one variable connected to the development of burnout (Cotel et al., 2021). Heightened emotional exhaustion, possibly brought on by the exacerbated job demands, also put nurses at risk for developing burnout (Whittington et al., 2021). A hospital that does not offer emotional or instrumental support to their nursing staff was also linked with higher experiences of burnout (Arnold & Dupré, 2012; Eriksson et al., 2009), which could increase risk for the development of depression or anxiety. Anxiety and depression are linked with concentration issues (American Psychiatric Association, 2013). Concentration issues may make it harder for a nurse to properly do their difficult, precise, and technical job, which could lead to medical errors (Shanafelt et al., 2010). Medical errors were associated with burnout and the cycle went on.

Compassion Fatigue

Compassion fatigue is distinct from burnout as it is linked with repeated exposures to suffering of patients and from knowing the traumatic experiences of patients whereas burnout is comprised of multiple aspects (i.e., emotional exhaustion, depersonalization, and decreased sense of personal accomplishment; Cavanagh et al., 2020). Considering compassion fatigue is important within the context of burnout because burnout can lead to compassion fatigue. Nurses had an elevated risk for compassion fatigue if they were unable to continuously renew

themselves from the draining work or if they worked in settings where they care for patients who are likely not to return to a previous level of wellness (Todaro-Franceschi, 2013). However, all nurses are inherently at risk because they will all eventually witness suffering due to the nature of their work.

Cavanagh and colleagues (2020) conducted a meta-analysis which found burnout measures to be highly correlated with compassion fatigue. Compassion fatigue was identified as one factor correlated with absenteeism, poorer patient outcomes, and intent to leave the field. Compassion fatigue was directly related to the emotional exhaustion piece of burnout and if not addressed during the onset, could lead to the nurse experiencing all the negative effects of burnout (Bouchard, 2016; Todaro-Franceschi, 2013). The previous section outlined the prevalence of burnout in nurses and the negative impact burnout has on them. The next section outlined research that was shown to prevent burnout, particularly workplace support, job control, and decision-making abilities.

Preventative Factors

Organizational support is one way to promote nurse wellness and decrease symptoms of burnout (Aiken et al., 2008; Arnold & Dupré, 2012; Ericksson et al., 2009; Hurtado et al., 2015; ten Brummelhuis, 2009). Support can come in the form of empowering nurses' decision making (Mudallal et al., 2017), facilitation of peer collaboration (Vahedian-Azimi et al., 2019), or providing adequate resources (Cotel et al., 2021; Van Bogaert et al., 2013).

Tertiary prevention, treatment of the actualized experience to stop its further progression (Gatchel & Kishino, 2012; Moritsugu et al. 2019), was the typical treatment for burnout. This did not address the systematic issues within the hospitals that lead to burnout, nor did it prevent those nurses from experiencing burnout in the future. Primary and secondary prevention helped

to detect early signs of burnout and manage symptoms of burnout before they became severe (Gatchel & Kishino, 2012; Moritsugu et al. 2019). Creating a work environment that cared for employees' mental health and took their criticisms of the culture seriously was one way to address the high rates of burnout in nurses (Kirsh & Gewurtz, 2012).

Workplace Support

When addressing burnout in nurses in a hospital or on a specific unit, it was important to conduct a root cause analysis, rather than solely treating burnout symptoms. Organizational-level interventions were theorized to be effective forms of burnout prevention (Arnold & Dupré, 2012; Eriksson et al., 2009; Mudallal et al., 2017; Patel & Keswani, 2019; Shanafelt & Noseworthy, 2017; ten Brummelhuis, 2009). Increasing the amount of support employees feel from management and the amount of job control experienced while working are two theorized organizational interventions. In general, these interventions focused on reducing the number of or lessening the impact of stressors in an environment (Theorell, 2012).

Theorell (2012) suggests a guiding principle in the implementation of organizational-level interventions is to have all levels of employees involved in decision making and planning to ensure all have the opportunity to give input. In a hospital setting, nurses, nurse managers, and upper management of the hospital could be invited to discuss opportunities for improvement.

The Mayo Clinic regularly surveys hospital employees to ensure that burnout is being addressed (Shanafelt & Noseworthy, 2017). They found that effective leadership was highly correlated with lower rates of burnout. It was directly linked to professional satisfaction of individual physicians. Effective leadership has been defined as clear and direct, but flexible and supportive (Ruddy & McDaniel, 2024). The social support literature identified many types of support, including emotional, tangible, instrumental, informational, appraisal, esteem, and

network (Heaney & Israel, 2008; Xu & Burleson, 2001). Instrumental, informational, and tangible support are often used to explain the same types of support but use different names. Appraisal and esteem support are also often used to explain the same types of support but use different names. For the purposes of this study, emotional support and instrumental support were used, as those were the two types of support most applicable to the workplace.

Emotional Support

Forms of emotional support in the workplace were described as "listening to one's work concerns, allowing one to vent their emotions, and providing words of encouragement in difficult times," (Mathieu et al., 2019, p. 388). These aspects of support were important because they provide socioemotional resources to others, including sympathy, understanding, and acceptance. Experiencing emotional support was linked to desirable psychological, emotional, relational, and health outcomes (Xu & Burleson, 2001). Furthermore, when workers were high in socioemotional resources, they often experienced lower levels of work-related stress (Mathieu et al., 2019).

Emotional support was utilized to impact the experience of the three characteristics of burnout (Denning et al., 2021; Mathieu et al., 2019). While having a supervisor take the time to empathically listen to nurses' concerns did not directly reduce the amount of work demands that lead to emotional exhaustion, it did communicate the number of demands a nurse experienced to the attention of the supervisor. Emotional support directly affected the depersonalization and sense of personal accomplishment nurses experienced. The negative, cynical attitudes nurses may feel toward patients from depersonalization can be reduced via expressing related thoughts and having a supervisor reframe and empathize with the thoughts. Emotional support provided

by supervisors was also helpful when nurses felt a reduced sense of personal accomplishment, as they identified examples of good work when nurses were harshly critical of their own work.

Instrumental Support

Instrumental support referred to support that involved the provision of material assistance, such as goods and services, and support that involved the provision of facts and advice (Mathieu et al., 2019; Xu & Burleson, 2001). When a supervisor was able to provide instrumental support to the nurses who work underneath them, they demonstrated to the nurses their own ability to do the work. Nurses were more likely to seek out instrumental support from supervisors whom they trusted to know the answers to their questions (Mathieu et al., 2019). A supervisor stepping in and providing an additional service to the nurse, i.e., administering medication to a patient while the nurse was occupied with someone else, or refreshing the skills of the nursing staff so everyone was working effectively and efficiently mitigated emotional exhaustion and depersonalization. A common example of instrumental support was providing knowledge related to work (Mathieu et al., 2019). When a supervisor taught a nurse something new that they then implemented in their work, the nurse's sense of personal accomplishment was likely to increase. In addition, consistent feedback and additional assistance may be ways a supervisor can provide instrumental support to help with personal accomplishment.

Job Control and Decision-Making

Along with support provided to nurses, their sense of control over their work, their ability to make prompt decisions, and their opportunity to make policy suggestions was correlated with lower levels of burnout (Mudallal et al., 2017; Whittington et al., 2021). While nurses may not have control over the number of patients on their caseload for a shift, a perception of control over their workload was still linked with lower levels of burnout (Whittington et al., 2021). Job

demands were the responsibilities nurses needed to attend to during their shifts, such as documentation and patient care (Gerich & Weber, 2020). Low job control, such as needing to write notes at a certain point in their shift, was linked with higher stress levels than nurses who have high job control.

The Job Demands-Resources model (JD-R model; Demerouti et al., 2001) expanded on the literature to posit that "when job demands are high and when job resources are limited," (Demerouti et al., 2001, p. 499) burnout develops. More specifically, high job demands were likely to contribute to emotional exhaustion and low job resources which were likely to lead to depersonalization. This combination led to a decreased sense of personal accomplishment in job settings.

More specifically, the research showed physical workloads (Janssen et al., 2001), time pressure, unfavorable shift-work schedules (Kandolin, 1993), low levels of performance feedback (Åström et al., 1990), poor job control (Landsbergis, 1988), less participation in decision making (Jackson et al., 1987), and lack of support from supervisors (Leiter, 1989) were related to symptoms of emotional exhaustion and depersonalization. The JD-R model showed that these variables interact uniquely with the individual (Roeters, 2014). Employee health benefited from having a wide range of job resources and reduced, or tolerable, job demands. The JD-R model was empirically validated since the original study was done and shown to be an effective model to use (Hakanen et al., 2008; Shaufeli et al., 2009; Brauchli et al., 2013; Bakker & Demerouti, 2017).

Maslach and Goldberg (1998) researched the importance of an employee's decision-making ability in reducing burnout. They found that when an employee was able to make decisions about their work, their sense of job control increased. Maslach and Goldberg (1998)

also found that when employees were involved in decision making procedures that applied to the organization at large, they experienced lower levels of work-related stress and were less likely to develop burnout. For example, nurses who were able to prioritize which patient to attend to first had greater decision-making ability and job control. Studies have shown that when nurses' input was utilized when policies were implemented or changed, they felt empowered by this decision-making ability, which was related to lower levels of burnout (Mudallal et al., 2017; Whittington et al., 2021). It is important for hospitals to look for ways to ensure their nursing staff feel empowered in their ability to make decisions and have their voice heard and respected.

Dwyer and Ganster (1991) created a job control scale which demonstrated support for the idea that job stress and job control are linked to employee outcomes, such as job satisfaction, utilization of sick days, and tardiness. The study demonstrated that high job control was correlated with negative employee outcomes, regardless of high workload and high psychological demands.

Summary

As of 2020, one in ten nurses worldwide developed symptoms of burnout. The World Health Organization (WHO) considered burnout an occupational phenomenon (Woo et al., 2020). Hospital systems neglected the implications of burnout on its workforce which placed the responsibility of care for one's burnout onto the individual nurse. Hospital systems did not address these issues within the workplace despite research showing the effectiveness of organizational-level interventions (Theorell, 2012). Support and control were two crucial factors in preventing and reducing burnout among nurses. Increased organizational support, which included instrumental and emotional support, was a protective factor against symptoms of burnout (Arnold & Dupré, 2012; Cotel et al., 2021; Eriksson et al., 2009; ten Brummelhuis,

2009). Increased sense of job control and more decision-making ability were shown to reduce aspects of burnout (Mudallal et al., 2017). Understanding burnout and working to reduce burnout could impact the rates and negative consequences of burnout at a local hospital level, and ultimately, at a larger societal level.

Study Aims

Further exploring the experiences and symptoms of burnout among nurses working in a hospital setting would provide better understanding of burnout syndrome within the context of the COVID-19 pandemic. Specifically, I examined how hospital systems within which nurses work related to the experiences of burnout. This study provided information for the experience of burnout among nurses two and a half years into the COVID-19 pandemic. It also provided information on factors that may be considered in developing preventative efforts for burnout. The specific aims of this study were to identify current experiences of burnout among nurses and to explore whether job control and support are related to rates of burnout.

Research Questions

- 1. What are the experiences of burnout two-and-a-half-years into the COVID-19 pandemic among full-time nurses working in a hospital setting?
- 2. Is a nurse's experience of emotional support from supervisors provided by supervisors related to burnout?
- 3. Is a nurse's experience of instrumental support from supervisors provided by supervisors related to burnout?
- 4. Is a nurse's perception of job control and decision-making ability related to burnout?

Method

Participants

This study focused on full-time nurses working in a hospital and living in the United States. Participation in the study was voluntary and confidential. Nurses first completed the informed consent form and then a brief demographic questionnaire. Following the completion of these two forms, nurses completed the research survey, which included the Maslach Burnout Inventory: Human Services Survey (Medical Personnel), the Dwyer and Ganster Job Control scale (1991), and a series of questions created for this study covering the areas of emotional and instrumental support in the workplace.

Licensed practical nurses (LPNs) and nurse practitioners (NPs) were excluded from this study as their job demands differ from registered nurses (RNs). Surgical nurses were also excluded because of the changes that surgical nurses experienced during COVID-19. The nurses in this study needed to be working a full-time schedule doing direct patient care in a hospital. Nurses needed to be at least 18 years of age. Nurses needed to be able to read English.

A total of 105 nurses completed the survey. All respondents were nurses who met the study's inclusion criteria by their self-report. Data collection was completed from March 19, 2023, to April 17, 2023, about three years after the pandemic started.

Participants had been licensed for an average of 15.3 years (SD = 11.6 years). The median years licensed was 13 years. The range of years licensed from 2 years to 40 years. Nurses who were reassigned to another department during the COVID-19 pandemic comprised 27.6% of respondents, with 72.4% of respondents who were not reassigned. The racial and ethnic demographics of survey respondents were as follows: 88.6% White/Caucasian, 5.7% Asian/Asian American/Pacific Islander, 2.9% Latinx/Hispanic, and 2.9% Native/Native Alaskan.

Most respondents self-identified as female (94.3%) with the rest self-identifying as male (5.7%). The largest group of respondents worked on medical/postsurgical (Med/Surg) units (47.6%). The remaining survey respondents worked on post-anesthesia care units (PACU; 28.6%), emergency departments (8.6%), pediatric units (8.6%), labor and delivery units (3.8%), and as diabetic nurse educators (2.9%).

Procedure

Nurses were recruited through social media using convenience and snowball sampling. The minimum number of participants needed for this study was 100 participants. Social media was used so nurses did not feel pressure from their management to complete the survey, which was a potential issue with recruiting hospital administrators to distribute the survey to the nursing staff. The survey link was posted on Facebook for nurses to access. Nurses were encouraged to share the survey link with other nurses. Snowball recruiting was used to further distribute the survey beyond the scope of my social media accounts.

This research study utilized a quantitative design and surveys to collect relevant data. The surveys were all filled out virtually, through a Google form link. After Institutional Review Board (IRB) approval was granted by the IRB of Antioch University New England, data collection happened virtually through Google Forms for a one-month period; the time needed to gain at least 100 participants.

After nurses accessed the survey link, they were first asked to complete the informed consent form in order to understand the purpose of the research, their rights as a participant, and to give their consent to participate in the research study. Next, nurses completed a brief demographic questionnaire. The survey link then prompted the nurses to the next part, where

they answered the survey statements, including the MBI:HSS (MP), Dwyer and Ganster's Job Control Scale, and the statements about instrumental support and emotional support.

Measures

All constructs were measured using established scales or based on previous literature. Brief demographics were collected, followed by the Maslach Burnout Inventory: Human Services Survey (Medical Personnel), Dwyer and Ganster's job control scale, instrumental support statements, and emotional support statements. A copy of the survey is located in Appendix C.

Demographic Information

Nurses answered five demographic questions. These questions were *number of years* worked as a nurse; race/ethnicity; gender identity; department working in; and whether they were moved to a different unit/specialty during the pandemic?

Maslach Burnout Inventory: Human Services Survey (Medical Personnel; MBI:HSS (MP))

Level of burnout among the nurses was measured using the Maslach Burnout Inventory: Human Services Survey (Medical Personnel; MBI:HSS (MP)). The MBI was originally published in 1981 and is currently in its fourth edition (Maslach & Jackson, 1981). The MBI:HSS (MP) was specifically designed for health service workers who work directly with clients. The measure has 22 statements. Statements were answered on a seven-point Likert scale, ranging from *Never* to *Every Day*. The MBI:HSS (MP) was been standardized among workers in social services, medicine, and mental health. Coefficient alpha was 0.90 for emotional exhaustion, 0.79 for depersonalization, and 0.71 for personal accomplishment (Kavan & Powell, 2021). Validity for the MBI:HSS (MP) was demonstrated through several studies (Bianchi et al., 2015; Eckleberry-Hunt et al., 2018; Maslach & Leiter, 2016). Emotional exhaustion was most

strongly associated with intentions to leave one's profession. Each of the MBI subscales, emotional exhaustion, depersonalization, and personal accomplishment, were related to relationships to co-workers, supervisors, patients, and families; physical well-being; and overall job satisfaction.

Job Control and Decision-Making

Job control and decision-making ability were assessed using Dwyer and Ganster 1991 work control scale. This measure has 22 statements. Statements were answered on a five-item Likert scale, ranging from *Very Little* to *Very Much*. The work control scale covered a range of work areas including control over tasks performed, order tasks need to be completed, breaks, procedures, and others. It was standardized among a sample of almost 200 white-collar workers, but was used with other professions, including nurses since its development (Li et al., 2020). The initial study yielded an internal consistency reliability of 0.87 (Dwyer & Ganster, 1991). The experience of work control was positively correlated with work satisfaction and negatively correlated with absenteeism.

Instrumental Support

Instrumental support was assessed using objective statements developed from the literature (Mathieu et al., 2019; Xu & Burleson, 2001). The statements were developed for the purposes of this study. Items included four questions related to nurses' perception of instrumental support within their workplace. Instrumental support is support that involves the provision of material assistance, such as goods and services, and support that involves the provision of facts and advice (Mathieu et al., 2019). The statements created for the survey were My supervisor will cover my patients if I need them to; My supervisor directly helps me with patients when I need it; My supervisor supports me in taking my break during my shift; My

supervisor offers to teach me new skills or help me brush up on old skills. Participants answered these statements using a four-point Likert scale (1 = Never, 2 = Rarely, 3 = Often, 4 = All the time).

Emotional Support

Emotional support was assessed using objective statements developed from the literature (Denning et al., 2021; Mathieu et al., 2019; Xu & Burleson, 2001). The statements were developed for the purposes of this study. The items included four questions related to nurses' perception of emotional support within their workplace. Emotional support is support which provides socioemotional resources to others, including sympathy, understanding, and acceptance, among others (Denning et al., 2021; Mathieu et al., 2019; Xu & Burleson, 2001). The statements created for the survey were *My supervisor expresses understanding of my stress; My supervisor expresses feeling similar stress; My supervisor comforts me when I am overwhelmed; My supervisor offers attentive comments when I speak; I can talk to my supervisor about stress and frustration I experience at work.* Participants answered these statements using a four-point Likert scale (1 = Never, 2 = Rarely, 3 = Often, 4 = All the time).

Data Analysis

Data analysis commenced following the end of the survey collection period. The data were uploaded to SPSS for analysis. Descriptive statistics were used to summarize demographic data, and included frequencies, means, and standard deviations. Descriptive statistics were used to summarize burnout as measured by the MBI:HSS (MP). Descriptive statistics were used to summarize the data for the three hypothesized related variables as measured by Dwyer and Ganster's Job Control and the statements for instrumental support and emotional support. The means and frequencies from the demographic data, MBI:HSS (MP), and the three hypothesized

related variables (job control and decision-making, instrumental support, and emotional support) were tabulated. Correlations were then calculated. Correlational analysis was performed to find the relationships among the demographic data, MBI:HSS (MP) scores, Dwyer and Ganster's job control scores, instrumental support scores, and emotional support scores. A one-way between subjects ANOVA was performed to see if relationships existed between the department nurses worked in and the MBI:HSS (MP). A one-way between subjects ANOVA was performed to see if relationships existed between the department nurses worked in and job control and decision-making, emotional support, and instrumental support.

Results

Question 1: What are the experiences of burnout two-and-a-half-years into the COVID-19 pandemic among full-time nurses working in a hospital setting?

The Maslach Burnout Inventory was completed by all 105 participants. The emotional exhaustion subscale mean was 29.22 (SD = 13.673), a high experience of emotional exhaustion. The depersonalization subscale mean was 8.72 (SD = 6.896), a moderate experience of depersonalization. The personal accomplishment subscale mean was 35.80 (SD = 7.652), a moderate sense of personal accomplishment. Table 1 shows the frequencies and percentages of score categories for the three burnout subscales:

Table 1Frequencies and Percentages of Score Categories for Emotional Exhaustion, Depersonalization, and Personal Accomplishment

Category	Frequency	% of Total
Emotional Exhaustion		
Low	24	23
Moderate	17	16
High	64	61
Depersonalization		
Low	60	57
Moderate	15	14
High	30	29
Personal Accomplishment *		
Low	56	53
Moderate	24	23
High	25	24

Note. *Reflects higher scores with lower experiences of burnout.

Correlational analysis was completed and determined all three subscales (emotional exhaustion, depersonalization, and personal accomplishment) were significantly correlated with each other. Emotional exhaustion positively correlated with depersonalization (r = .761, P < .001). Emotional exhaustion negatively correlated with personal accomplishment (r = .258, P = .008). Personal accomplishment negatively corrected with depersonalization (r = .273, P = .005).

Question 2: Is a nurse's experience of emotional support provided by supervisors related to burnout?

The emotional support statements were completed by all 105 participants. The Likert scale ranged from one to four, leading to totals ranging from four to 16. The emotional support statements had a mean of 10.5 (SD = 3.423). An average of 10.5 indicates the average response for these statements was between two (rarely) and three (often).

Correlational analysis determined that emotional support was significantly negatively correlated with the emotional exhaustion subscale (r = -.271, P = .003). Correlational analysis

determined that emotional support was significantly positively correlated with personal accomplishment (r = .531, P < .001). Correlational analysis determined that emotional support was not correlated with depersonalization (r = -.149, P = .065).

Question 3: Is a nurse's experience of instrumental support provided by supervisors related to burnout?

The instrumental support statements were completed by all 105 participants. The Likert scale ranged from one (*never*) to four (*always*), leading to totals ranging from four to 16. The instrumental support statements had a mean of 8.83 (SD = 3.454). An average of 8.83 indicates the average response for these statements was between two (*rarely*) and three (*often*).

Correlational analysis determined that instrumental support was significantly negatively correlated with emotional exhaustion (r = -.282, P = .002). Correlational analysis determined that instrumental support was significantly positively correlated with personal accomplishment (r = .664, P < .001). Correlational analysis determined that instrumental support was not correlated with depersonalization (r = .097, P = .163).

Question 4: Is a nurse's perception of job control and decision-making ability related to burnout?

The Dwyer and Ganster job control and decision-making questionnaire was completed by all 105 participants. The Likert scale ranged from zero (*very little*) to four (*very much*). Total scores could have ranged from 22 to 110. The actual range of scores was 27 to 106. The mean job control and decision-making response total was 59.11 (SD = 19.291). An average of 59.11 indicates the average response for these statements was between two (*little control*) and three (*moderate control*).

Correlational analysis determined that both emotional exhaustion (r = -.062, P = .266) and depersonalization (r = -.019 P = .424) were not correlated with job control and decision-making.

Correlational analysis determined that job control and decision-making are significantly positively correlated with personal accomplishment (r = .510, P < .001).

Exploratory Analysis

A one-way between subjects ANOVA was conducted to compare the effect of department on the components of burnout (emotional exhaustion, depersonalization, and a sense of personal accomplishment). There was a significant effect of department on emotional exhaustion at the p < .05 level for the six conditions [F(5, 99) = 13.674, p < .001]. There was a significant effect of department on depersonalization at the p < .05 level for the six conditions [F(5, 99) = 6.066, p < .001]. There was a significant effect of department on sense of personal accomplishment at the p < .05 level for the six conditions [F(5, 99) = 3.575, p = .005]. Further analysis was not conducted on this data because the sample sizes from each department were small.

Discussion

The current study examined the experience of burnout among full-time nurses working in a hospital setting toward the end of the COVID-19 public health emergency and how that experience of burnout related to job control, emotional support from supervisors, and instrumental support from supervisors. Burnout in nurses is very common and expected to continue rising (Denning et al., 2021; Shah et al., 2021; Woo et al., 2020). Burnout contributes to several negative factors and experiences including increased risk for substance abuse (Patel & Keswani, 2019), depression (Alkhamees et al., 2021; Peterson et al., 2008), anxiety (Benincasa et al., 2022; Peterson et al., 2008), sleep disturbances (Peterson et al., 2008), and relationship strains (Patel & Keswani, 2019). When individual workers were burnt out, they were more likely to make medical errors (Vahedian-Azimi et al., 2019), take sick time (Whittington et al., 2021),

or leave their position entirely (Shah et al., 2021). These consequences of burnout were found to negatively impact companies as sick time led to decreased workforce productivity (Whittington et al., 2021) and staffing shortages (Spurlock, 2020) and mistakes (Van Bogaert et al., 2013). Furthermore, nurses who experienced burnout were more likely to leave the profession, furthering the nursing shortage in the United States (Shah et al., 2021).

Data collection for this study was completed during Spring 2023, a time when COVID-19 infection rates and hospitalizations were trending downward. Test positivity rates were trending downward from about 7% in mid-March to 5% in mid-April. Hospitalizations numbers went down from 24,000 in mid-March to 16,000 in mid-April (The New York Times, 2024). However, the negative effects from the nursing shortage, the COVID-19 pandemic, and large-scale burnout across the field of nursing in the United States had likely already taken place.

By looking at perceived support from supervisors and the impact of the hospital system, this study viewed the effects of burnout as an organizational and system-level problem rather than an individual employee problem. Previous studies also viewed burnout from a systems lens, identifying the importance of workplace support (Eriksson et al., 2009), of workplace efficiency (Shanafelt & Noseworthy, 2017), and workplace community (Shanafelt & Noseworthy, 2017; Eriksson et al., 2009) to help keep the experience of burnout low. Hospital administrators and nursing supervisors may benefit from specified training on burnout and how their ways of supporting nurses may relate to burnout of nurses. Supervisors may benefit from being more aware of emotional and instrumental support. Hospital systems may benefit from being aware of the perceptions of job control and decision making. Emotional support, instrumental support, and job control and decision making have all been significantly correlated with burnout. However,

cause and effect cannot be drawn from this correlational study and so it remains unknown whether burnout follows lack of support or lack of support follows burnout.

Nurses surveyed reported high rates of emotional exhaustion, moderate rates of depersonalization, and moderate rates of personal accomplishment on average. Compared to Guntupalli et al. (2014), participants in this study reported higher rates of emotional exhaustion and depersonalization. This study reported a broader range of scores for sense of personal accomplishment, with results for both the high rates and low rates being higher than results in Guntupalli et al. (2014). The context when this study was conducted is important to consider. Data were collected two-and-a-half years into the COVID-19 pandemic, a time of heightened stress for healthcare workers, particularly nurses, which increased the likelihood of developing burnout (Denning et al., 2021). The difference between the two studies may be explained by the timing of data collection and the negative impact the COVID-19 pandemic had on nurses.

Cotel and colleagues (2021) reported 14.5% of healthcare workers surveyed were experiencing emotional exhaustion whereas data from this study found 61% of nurses were experiencing high levels of emotional exhaustion. There were a few differences between Cotel and colleagues (2021) and the current study. Cotel and colleagues (2021) studied Romanian healthcare workers, had a larger sample size (N = 523), and data collection happened about three years prior to the current study. The significantly larger rates of burnout found in the current study may be due to American nurses experiencing worse emotional exhaustion than Romanian healthcare workers, the negative impact of the COVID-19 pandemic being fully experienced by nurses, or the smaller sample size in this study not necessarily being generalizable to a larger population. Denning et al. (2021) reported 67% of healthcare workers were experiencing burnout. Denning et al. (2021) utilized the Oldenburg Burnout Inventory whereas this study

utilized the Maslach Burnout Inventory, which does not report a total burnout score and instead, uses three subscales (emotional exhaustion, depersonalization, and personal accomplishment) to describe burnout. The subscales give researchers and hospital administrators more specific areas of concern rather than indicating someone is or is not experiencing burnout. Neither Cotel et al. (2021) nor Denning et al. (2021) looked specifically at nurses, whereas the present study did, providing more specific data to the literature.

The data analysis of survey responses indicated that nurses' experiences of perceived emotional support from supervisors were significantly correlated with different aspects of burnout. Nurses who reported higher levels of perceived emotional support from supervisors reported lower experiences of emotional exhaustion and higher levels of a sense of personal accomplishment at significant levels. Results from this study were similar to previous studies that also analyzed the relationship between perceived support and burnout (Denning et al., 2021; Mathieu et al., 2019). However, neither of these studies specifically looked at the emotional support coming from supervisors, rather looking at emotional support in general that nurses experienced. Nurses' perception of emotional support from supervisors may have had an impact on their emotional exhaustion and personal accomplishment levels. However, nurses may also have had lower rates of emotional exhaustion and higher rates of personal accomplishment to begin with, which could have helped them be more aware of potential emotional support.

Previous studies identified instrumental support as one way prevent burnout (Mathieu et al., 2019). This study specifically examined the perceived instrumental support coming directly from supervisors. Data analysis provided information about the relationship between perceived instrumental support and the experiences of burnout. Nurses' experiences of emotional exhaustion and depersonalization were negatively correlated with higher levels of perceived

instrumental support from supervisors. Nurses were more likely to report higher levels of both perceived instrumental and perceived emotional support if they also reported higher levels of senses of personal accomplishment. Nurses who feel better about the work they do may be more open to support from supervisors or nurses who feel they receive a lot of support from supervisors may be more likely to report feeling good about the work they do. Higher levels of senses of personal accomplishment reflect lower experiences of burnout. Hospital administrators may benefit from regular assessment of nursing staffs' senses of personal accomplishment.

Both perceived emotional support and instrumental support coming from supervisors had relationships with the experience of burnout that was similar to previous studies. While directional causation cannot be inferred, the importance of the perception of support from supervisors can be taken away from this study. It is also important to note how nurses perceive said support, as that may impact the way they experience and then report the supervisory support. This study was unable to conclude whether nurses who received more supervisory support were less likely to experience burnout or nurses who were less likely to experience burnout were more likely to benefit from supervisory support. However, it may be beneficial for administration and management to consider the ways they implement support on different hospital units. For example, providing a safe and respectful place for nurses to voice frustrations or concerns regarding workplace stressors (Mathieu et al., 2019), allowing nurses to take their full break and mealtimes without concern of who will cover their patients (Hurtado et al., 2015), or assisting nurses with patient care are aspects of the job a supervisor (Mathieu et al., 2019) can increase emotional and instrumental support. Nurses in this survey reported less perceived instrumental support than emotional support; hospital administrators would gain valuable information from assessing their nursing staff for specific ways to improve the perception of instrumental support.

Nurses who were able to have more job control and decision-making ability while at work reported higher levels of personal accomplishment. The JD-R model predicted that higher job demand and fewer available resources were contributing factors to burnout (Demerouti et al., 2001). Job control and decision-making around one's job, access to emotional support, and access to instrumental support are ways to increase resources for nurses. Dwyer and Ganster (1991) found that more job control decreased the likelihood of negative outcomes for workers. While nurses are not able to control many aspects of their work (i.e., physical aspects such as lighting or temperature), there are areas in which nurses' control can be increased. Hospital administrators and nursing supervisors may benefit from working to reduce excess responsibilities beyond patient care, giving nurses on the floor the ability to provide opinions related to policy change, and giving nurses flexibility in choosing how they care for patients. It is important for nurses to feel heard and understood and be able to have the decisions they make on the job supported by their supervisors.

Nurses may also benefit from policy and institutional level changes. Prior research (Spurlock, 2020) and newspaper articles (Castillo, 2022; Sasic, 2022) have found that nurses feel they need to do more work than is fair due to staffing shortages. New ways of incentivizing nurses may be helpful when considering how burnout effects nurses, such as adjusting shifts, providing more PTO, or having more administrative assistance on the unit for nonclinical issues are some considerations institutions may consider. The impact of travel nursing should also be considered, as travel nursing helps the nursing shortage, but hurts long-term workforce retention (Westhead, 2023; Weston, 2022; Yang & Mason, 2022).

Limitations

As with all studies, this study has its limitations. One of the largest limitations was the method of sampling. Convenience sampling and snowball sampling are less likely to provide a

wide range of diverse participants, thus this study's data may not be representative of all nurses.

The survey was also only open for about five weeks due to the minimum number of needed respondents being met in that time. Had the survey been open longer, there might have been more participants or more diverse perspectives.

This dissertation also relied on self-report data. Nurses reported on their subjective experience, which is open to bias. The measures and statements used in the survey were face valid. Nurses may have been motivated to appear a specific way or report a certain level of support or control.

Another limitation of the study is the correlation design; causation cannot be drawn from the data. The data can only be utilized to make inferences or possible areas of focus for hospital administrators and nursing supervisors. Furthermore, two of the measures used were created for this study based on the literature and were not empirically standardized or validated. The measures created have not been proven to measure what they were used to measure in this study in the same way the Maslach Burnout Inventory and Dwyer and Ganster job control measures have been.

The high level of turnover in the nursing field also limits the impact of any potential intervention for burnout. Some of the nurses surveyed may have started after a hospital implemented interventions geared towards reducing or preventing burnout, but those nurses were unaware due to starting after the interventions took place. New staff would not know what it was like working at the hospital before the interventions, so their experience of burnout is from after the interventions. Also, the interventions put into place were more likely to be based on the needs of the nurses who may not even be working there anymore, rather than the needs of newly hired nurses. Research has demonstrated the importance of considering the needs of the staff to implement effective interventions (Theorell, 2012).

Finally, data were collected during the COVID-19 pandemic and results may not be generalizable to nurses at other points in history. Rates of burnout found in this study may have been higher due to the COVID-19 pandemic, which was found to increase rates of burnout (Denning et al., 2021).

Recommendations for Future Research

This research aligned with previous research; however, the correlational design does not inform us about necessary steps to reduce burnout. It is important that burnout prevention and burnout reduction be viewed as a system-level priority. Organization-wide interventions aimed at reducing burnout might be implemented and evaluated as to whether or not burnout is reduced in response to those changes.

Continued collection of data beyond the COVID-19 pandemic is also important, as this study captured the experience of burnout during a specific time in history. Rates of burnout are likely to change as new challenges or easier ways of working arise.

Future research in this area should also be expanded to include other types of healthcare workers and others working in medical settings, such as medical assistants working in outpatient clinics, hospital cleaning staff, or various technicians. There are many types of workers in healthcare settings who are at risk of developing burnout that goes unnoticed due to job title or training level.

Exploratory statistical analysis showed a significant difference between departments survey respondents worked in. However, due to small sample sizes, no further analysis was conducted. Woo and colleagues (2020) found differences between departments, with intensive and critical care nurses experiencing the highest rates of burnout. Future research about differences in burnout based on department may be beneficial and add more nuance to the literature.

Conclusions

Nurses are essential to the healthcare system and to maintain the healthcare system, yet there is an ongoing nursing shortage. We need good nurses to stay in the field to maintain quality care for patients. The nursing shortage started before the COVID-19 pandemic and there continues to be a problem with nurses leaving the field. Keeping good nurses for entire careers can in part be done by reducing current and future burnout.

Nurses in this study were found to be experiencing high levels of emotional exhaustion, moderate levels of depersonalization, and moderate levels of feelings of personal accomplishment, indicating a higher than optimal overall level of burnout. High levels of burnout are one factor contributing to the nursing shortage and nurses' intention to leave the profession. As confirmed in this study, there is a correlation between higher levels of support from supervisors and hospital systems and lower levels of burnout. Appropriate staffing levels (Spurlock, 2020), taking meal breaks (Hurtado et al., 2015; Whittington et al., 2021), feeling heard and understood (Mathieu et al., 2019), and receiving tangible help throughout the shift (Mathieu et al., 2019; Xu & Burleson, 2001) are all methods to provide support. Taking care of nurses is key to keeping our healthcare systems running well. The need to reduce current burnout and prevent future burnout is high given the struggles since the start of the pandemic.

Discovering and implementing ways to prevent burnout will help maintain an effective nursing workforce as new challenges for healthcare and nurses continue to develop.

References

- Alkhamees, A. A., Assiri, H., Alharbi, H. Y., Nasser, A., & Alkhamees, M. A. (2021). Burnout and depression among psychiatry residents during COVID-19 pandemic. *Human Resources for Health*, *19*(1), 46–46. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12960-021-00584-1
- American Psychiatric Association. (2013). *Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders: DSM-5* (5th ed.). American Psychiatric Association. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.books.9780890425596
- Arnold, K. A., & Dupré, K. E. (2012). Perceived organizational support, employee health and emotions. *International Journal of Workplace Health Management*, *5*(2), 139–125. https://doi.org/10.1108/17538351211239171
- Åström, S., Nilsson, M., Norberg, A., Sandman, P.-O., & Winblad, B. (1990). Staff burnout in dementia care—Relations to empathy and attitudes. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 28(1), 65–75. https://doi.org/10.1016/0020-7489(91)90051-4
- Bakker, A. B. & Demerouti, E. (2017). Job demands—resources theory: Taking stock and looking forward. *Journal of Occupational Health Psychology*, 22(3), 273–285. https://dx.doi.org/10.1037/ocp0000056
- Benincasa, V., Passannante, M., Pierrini, F., Carpinelli, L., Moccia, G., Marinaci, T., Capunzo, M., Pironti, C., Genovese, A., Savarese, G., De Caro, F., & Motta, O. (2022). Burnout and psychological vulnerability in first responders: Monitoring depersonalization and phobic anxiety during the COVID-19 pandemic. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 19(5). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph19052794
- Besse, C. S., Bonsack, C., Gilles, I., & Golay, P. (2021). Work-related burnout among personnel at a university hospital: Identifying quantitative and qualitative differences using latent class analysis. *Journal of Mental Health*, *30*(3), 388–399. https://doi.org/10.1080/09638237.2021.1922635
- Bianchi, R., Schonfeld, I. S., & Laurent, E. (2015). Burnout–depression overlap: A review. *Clinical Psychology Review*, *36*, 28–41. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2015.01.004
- Bouchard, L. A. (2016). *Exploring compassion fatigue in emergency nurses*. [Doctoral dissertation, University of Arizona]. ProQuest Dissertations Publishing.
- Brauchli, R., Schaufeli, W. B., Jenny, G. J., Füllemann, D., & Bauer, G. F. (2013). Disentangling stability and change in job resources, job demands, and employee well-being—a three-wave study on the Job-Demands Resources model. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 83(2), 117–129. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JVB.2013.03.003

- Castillo, A. (2022, Jan 13). *DC Nurses Association protests staff shortages during onset of public health emergency*. Washington City Paper. https://washingtoncitypaper.com/article/545149/dc-nurses-association-protests-staff-shortages-during-onset-of-public-health-emergency/
- Cavanagh, N., Cockett, G., Heinrich, C., Doig, L., Fiest, K., Guichon, J. R., Page, S., Mitchell, I., & Doig, C. J. (2020). Compassion fatigue in healthcare providers: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Nursing Ethics*, 27(3), 639–665. https://doi.org/10.1177/0969733019889400
- Christianson, J., Johnson, N., Nelson, A., & Singh, M. (2023). Work-related burnout, compassion fatigue, and nurse intention to leave the profession during COVID-19. *Nurse Leader*, *21*(2), 244–251. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mnl.2022.06.007.
- Cotel, A., Golu, F., Stoian, A. P., Dimitriu, M., Socea, B., Cirstoveanu, C., Davitoiu, A. M., Alexe, F. J., & Oprea, B. (2021). Predictors of burnout in healthcare workers during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Healthcare*, *9*(3), 304. https://doi.org/10.3390/healthcare9030304
- Day, A., Crown, S. N., Ivany, M. (2017). Organisational change and employee burnout: The moderating effects of support and job control. *Safety Science*, *100*, 4–12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssci.2017.03.004
- Demerouti, E., Bakker, A. B., Nachreiner, F., & Schaufeli, W. B. (2001). The job demands-resources model of burnout. *The Journal of Applied Psychology*, 86(3), 499–512. https://doi.org/10.1037//0021-9010.86.3.499
- Denning, M., Goh, E. T., Tan, B., Kanneganti, A., Almonte, M., Scott, A., Martin, G., Clarke, J., Sounderajah, V., Markar, S., Przybylowicz, J., Chan, Y. H., Sia, C.-H., Chua, Y. X., Sim, K., Lim, L., Tan, L., Tan, M., Sharma, V., ... Kinross, J. (2021). Determinants of burnout and other aspects of psychological well-being in healthcare workers during the COVID-19 pandemic: A multinational cross-sectional study. *Plos One*, *16*(4), 0238666. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0238666
- Dwyer, D. J., & Ganster, D. C. (1991). The effects of job demands and control on employee attendance and satisfaction. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, *12*(7), 595–608. https://doi.org/10.1002/job.4030120704
- Eckleberry-Hunt, J., Kirkpatrick, H., & Barbera, T. (2018). The problems with burnout research. *Academic Medicine*, *93*, 367–370. https://doi.org/10.1097/ACM.000000000001890
- Engelbrecht, M., van den Berg, H., & Bester, C. (2009). Burnout and compassion fatigue: The case of professional nurses in primary health care facilities in the Free State Province, South Africa. In R. B. Schwartzhoffer (Ed.) *Psychology of burnout: Predictors and coping mechanisms*. (pp. 1–37). Nova Science Publishers, Inc. https://antioch.on.worldcat.org/v2/oclc/719383002

- Eriksson, C. B., Bjorck, J. P., Larson, L. C., Walling, S. M., Trice, G. A., Fawcett, J., Abernethy A. D. & Foy, D. W. (2009). Social support, organisational support, and religious support in relation to burnout in expatriate humanitarian aid workers. *Mental Health, Religion & Culture*, 12(7), 671–686. https://doi.org/10.1080/13674670903029146
- Ezenwaji, I. O., Eseadi, C., Okide, C. C., Nwosu, N. C., Ugwoke, S. C., Ololo, K. O., Oforka, T. O., Oboegbulem, A. I., & Tusconi, M. (2019). Work-related stress, burnout, and related sociodemographic factors among nurses: Implications for adminstrators, research, and policy. *Medicine*, *98*(3). https://doi.org/10.1097/MD.0000000000013889
- Freudenberger, H. J. (1974). Staff burn-out. *Journal of Social Issues*, *30*(1), 159–165. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-4560.1974.tb00706.x
- Gatchel, R. J., & Kishino, N. D. (2012). Conceptual approaches to occupational health and wellness: An overview. In R. J. Gatchel & I. Z. Schultz (Eds.) *Handbook of occupational health and wellness*. (pp. 3–22). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4614-4839-6
- Gerich, J., & Weber, C. (2020). The ambivalent appraisal of job demands and the moderating role of job control and social support for burnout and job satisfaction. *Social Indicators Research*, 148, 251–280. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11205-019-02195-9
- Guntupalli, K. K., Wachtel, S., Mallampalli, A., & Surani, S. (2014). Burnout in the intensive care unit professionals. *Indian Journal of Critical Care Medicine*, *18*(3), 139–143. https://doi.org/10.4103/0972-5229.128703
- Hakanen, J. J., Schaufeli, W. B., & Ahola, K. (2008). The job demands-resources model: A three-year cross-lagged study of burnout, depression, commitment, and work engagement. *Work & Stress*, 22(3), 224–241. https://doi.org/10.1080/02678370802379432
- Hall, L. H., Johnson, J., Watt, I., Tspia, A., O'Connor, D. B. (2016). Healthcare staff wellbeing, burnout, and patient safety: A systematic review. *PLOS One*, *11*(7), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0159015
- Heaney, C. A. & Israel, B. A. (2008). Social networks and social support. In K. Glanz, B. K. Rimer, & K. Viswanath (Eds.), *Health Behavior and Health Education: Theory, Research, and Practice* (4th ed., pp. 189–210). Wiley.
- Houtrow, A. J. (2020). Addressing burnout: Symptom management versus treating the cause. *The Journal of Pediatrics*, *224*, 18–19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpeds.2020.04.068
- Hurtado, D. A., Nelson, C. C., Hashimoto, D., Sorensen, G. (2015). Supervisors' support for nurses' meal breaks and mental health. *Workplace Health and Safety*, *63*(3), 107–115. https://doi.org/10.1177/2165079915571354

- Jackson, S. E., Turner, J. A., & Brief, A. P. (1987). Correlates of burnout among public service lawyers. *Journal of Organizational Behaviour*, 8(4), 339–349. https://doi.org/10.1002/job.4030080406
- Janssen, P. P. M., Bakker, A. B., & de Jong, A. (2001). A test and refinement of the demand-control-support model in construction industry. *International Journal of Stress Management*, 8(4), 315–332. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1017517716727
- Kandolin, I. (1993). Burnout in female and male nurses in shiftwork. *Ergonomics*, *36*(1–3), 141–147. https://doi.org/10.1080/00140139308967865
- Kavan, M. G., & Powell, D. (2021). Maslach burnout inventory [fourth edition manual]. In J. F. Carlson, K. F. Geisinger, & J. L. Johnson (Eds). *The twenty-first mental measurements yearbook*. The Buros Center for Testing.
- Kirsh, B., & Gewurtz, R. (2012). Promoting mental health within workplaces. In R. J. Gatchel & I. Z. Schultz (Eds.), *Handbook of occupational health and wellness*. (pp. 243–266). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4614-4839-6
- Landsbergis, P. A. (1988). Occupational stress among health care workers: A test of the job demands-control model. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 9(3), 217–239. https://doi.org/10.1002/job.4030090303
- Leiter, M. P. (1989). Conceptual implications of two models of burnout. A response to Golembiewski. *Group & Organization Management*, 14(1), 15–22. https://doi.org/10.1177/105960118901400103
- Li, X., Zhang, Y., Yan, D., Wen, F., & Zhang, Y. (2020). Nurses' intention to stay: The impact of perceived organizational support, job control and job satisfaction. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 76(5), 1141–1150. https://doi.org/10.1111/jan.14305
- Maslach, C. (1982). Understanding burnout: definitional issues in analyzing a complex phenomenon. In W. S. Paine (Ed.), *Job stress and burnout.* (pp. 29–40). Sage.
- Maslach, C., & Goldberg, J. (1998). Prevention of burnout: New perspectives. *Applied & Preventative Psychology*, 7, 63–74. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0962-1849(98)80022-X
- Maslach, C., & Jackson, S. E. (1981). The measurement of experienced burnout. *Journal of Organizational Behaviour*, 2(2), 99–113. https://doi.org/10.1002/job.4030020205
- Maslach, C., & Leiter, M. P. (2016). Understanding the burnout experience: Recent research and its implications for psychiatry. *World Psychiatry*, *15*(2), 103–111. https://doi.org/10.1002/wps.20311

- Mathieu, M., Eschleman, K. J., & Cheng, D. (2019). Meta-analytic and multiwave comparison of emotional support and instrumental support in the workplace. *Journal of Occupational Health Psychology*, 24(3), 387–409. http://dx.doi/10.1037/ocp000135
- Moritsugu, J., Vera, E., Wong, F. Y., & Duffy, K. G. (2019). *Community Psychology* (6th ed.). Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780429021558
- Mota, A. I., Lopes, J., & Oliveira, C. (2021). Burnout in Portuguese teachers: A systematic review. *European Journal of Educational Research*, 10(2), 693–703. https://doi.org/10.12973/eu-jer.10.2.693
- Mudallal, R. H., Othman, W. M., & Al Hassan, N. F. (2017). Nurses' burnout: The influence of leader empowering behaviors, work conditions, and demographic traits. *INQUIRY: The Journal of Health Care Organization, Provision, and Financing*, *54*, 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1177/0046958017724944
- Niconchuk, J. A. & Hyman, S. A. (2020). Physician burnout: Achieving wellness for providers and patients. *Current Anesthesiology Reports*, 10, 227–232. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40140-020-00401-w
- Otterman, S. & Goldstein, J. (2022, Jan 7). *More patients, fewer workers: Omicron pushes New York hospitals to the brink.* The New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/2022/01/07/nyregion/ny-hospitals-omicron-covid.html?searchResultPosition=4
- Patel, R. V. & Keswani, R. (2019). Avoiding burnout: A gastroenterologist's toolbox. *Techniques in Gastrointestinal Endoscopy*, 21(3), 162–166. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tgie.2019.07.004
- Peterson, U., Demerouti, E., Bergström, G., Samuelsson, M., Åsberg, M., & Nygren, Å. (2008). Burnout and physical and mental health among Swedish healthcare workers. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 62(1), 84–95. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2648.2007.04580.x
- Raso, R., Fitzpatrick, J. J., Masick, K. (2021). Nurses' intent to leave their position and the profession during the COVID-19 pandemic. *The Journal of Nursing Administration*, 51(10), 488–494. https://doi.org/10.1097/NNA.000000000001052
- Riedel, P.-L., Kreh, A., Kulcar, V., Lieber, A., Juen, B. (2022). A scoping review of moral stressors, moral distress and moral injury in healthcare workers during COVID-19. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 19(3), 1666. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph19031666
- Roeters, A. (2014). Work stress. In A. C. Michalos (Ed.), *Encyclopedia of quality of life and well-being research*. (pp. 7196–7198). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-007-0753-5 3261

- Ruddy, N. B., & McDaniel, S. H. (2024). *A systemic approach to behavioral healthcare integration: Context matters*. American Psychological Association. https://doi.org/10.1037/0000381-000
- Sasic, E. (2022, Jan 13). Desert Regional Medical Center nurses rally over staffing shortages, conditions. *The Desert Sun*. https://www.desertsun.com/story/news/health/2022/01/13/local-nurses-rally-over-staff-shortages-unsafe-working-conditions/9170332002/
- Schaufeli, W. B. & Enzmann, D. (1998). *The burnout companion to study and practice: A critical analysis*. Taylor & Francis.
- Schaufeli, W. B., Maslach, C., & Marek, T. (2018). *Professional burnout: Recent developments in theory and research*. Taylor & Francis.
- Shah, M. K., Gandrakota, N., Cimiotti, J. P., Ghose, N., Moore, M., Ali, M. K. (2021). Prevalence of and factors associated with nurse burnout in the U. S. *JAMA Network Open*, 4(2), e2036469. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2020.36469
- Shanafelt, T. D., Balch, C. M., Bechamps, G., Russell, T., Dyrbye, L., Satele, D., Collicott, P., Novotny, P. J., Sloan, J., Freischlag, J. (2010). Burnout and medical errors among American surgeons. *Annals of Surgery*, 251(6), 995–1000. https://doi.org/10.1097/SLA.0b013e3181bfdab3
- Shanafelt, T. D. & Noseworthy, J. H. (2017). Executive leadership and physician well-being: Nine organizational strategies to promote engagement and reduce burnout. *Mayo Clinic Proceedings*, 92(1), 129–146. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.mayocp.2016.10.004
- Spence Laschinger, H. K., Leiter, M., Day, A., & Gilin, D. (2009). Workplace empowerment, incivility, and burnout: Impact on staff nurse recruitment and retention outcomes. *Journal of Nursing Management*, 17(3), 302–311. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2834.2009.00999.x
- Spurlock, D. (2020). The nursing shortage and the future of nursing education is in our hands. *The Journal of Nursing Education*, *59*(6), 303–304. https://doi.org/10.3928/01484834-20200520-01
- ten Brummelhuis, L. L. (2009). Reducing burnout through support in the workplace and the family domain. In R. V. Schwartzhoffer (Ed.), *Psychology of burnout: Predictors and coping mechanisms* (pp. 63–90). Nova Science Publishers.
- The New York Times. (2024, January 19). *Track COVID-19 in the U.S.* https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2023/us/covid-cases.html

- Theorell, T. (2012). Stress reduction programmes for the workplace. In R. J. Gatchel & I. Z. Schultz (Eds.) *Handbook of occupational health and wellness* (pp. 383–404). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4614-4839-6
- Todaro-Franceschi, V. (2013). A heavy heart hurts. In V. Todaro-Franceschi, *Compassion fatigue and burnout in nursing: enhancing professional quality of life* (pp. 75–90). Springer Pub.
- Vahedian-Azimi, A., Hajiesmaeili, M., Kangasniemi, M., Fornés-Vives J., Hunsucker, R. L., Rahimibashar, F., Pourhoseingholi, M. A., Farrokhvar, L., & Miller, A. C. (2019). Effects of stress on critical care nurses: a national cross-sectional study. *Journal of Intensive Care Medicine*, 34(4), 311–322. https://doi.org/10.1177/0885066617696853
- Van Bogaert, P., Clarke, S., Willems, R., & Mondelaers, M. (2013). Nurse practice environment, workload, burnout, job outcomes, and quality of care in psychiatric hospitals: A structural equation model approach. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 69(7), 1515–1524. https://doi.org/10.1111/jan.12010
- Westhead, M. (2023, September 29). Helpful or hurtful? The 'double-edged sword' of travel nursing. *Advisory Board*. https://www.advisory.com/daily-briefing/2021/09/20/travelnurses
- Weston, M. J. (2022). Strategic planning for a very different nursing workforce. *Nurse Leader*, 20(2), 152–160. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mnl.2021.12.021
- Whittington, K. D., Shaw, T., McKinnies, R. C., & Collins, S. K. (2021). Emotional exhaustion as a predictor for burnout among nurses. *Nursing Management*, *52*(1), 22–28. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.NUMA.0000724928.71008.47
- Woo, T., Ho, R., Tang, A., & Tam, W. (2020). Global prevalence of burnout symptoms among nurses: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Psychiatric Research*, 123, 9–20. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychires.2019.12.015
- Xu, Y., & Burleson, B. R. (2001). Effects of sex, culture, and support type on perceptions of spousal social support: An assessment of the "support gap" hypothesis in early marriage. *Human Communication Research*, 27(4), 535–566. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-2958.2001.tb00792.x
- Yang, Y. T. & Mason, D. J. (2022, January 28). COVID-19's impact on nursing shortages, the rise of travel nurses, and price gouging. *Health Affairs*. https://www.healthaffairs.org/content/forefront/covid-19-s-impact-nursing-shortages-rise-travel-nurses-and-price-gouging

Appendix A: Informed consent prior to survey

Dear Participant,

My name is Shannon McCleery and I am a doctoral candidate at Antioch University New England doing research for my dissertation. This is a survey looking at the different levels of well-being nurses may be experiencing and the level of managerial support they experience while at work. This survey will give you an opportunity to share how you have been feeling and how you have been perceiving your job control, job decision making abilities, and job support.

There are minimal, if any, risks from participating. Your identity will be anonymous. You will not be asked for your name and all demographic data being collected will be reported as aggregated information. No personally identifiable information will be associated with your responses in any reports of these data. The survey will take approximately 15-20 minutes to complete.

Your participation is voluntary, and you may elect to discontinue your participation at any time. If you decide to stop taking the survey at any time, you will not be penalized in any way.

This project has been approved by the Institutional Review Board at Antioch University. If you have any questions about your rights as a research participant, please contact Kevin Lyness, chair of the Antioch University New England Institutional Review Board, at xxxxx@xxxxx.xxx or Dr. Shawn Fitzgerald, Antioch University New England provost and campus CEO, at xxxxx@xxxxx.xxx.

By clicking "Next" below, I am indicating that I have read and understood this consent form and agree to participate in this research study and that I am 18 years or older.

Please feel free to save or print a copy of this page for your records.

Thank you for your participation!

Appendix B: Recruitment blurb

Calling all nurses! My name is Shannon McCleery. I am a doctoral candidate at Antioch University New England in the process of completing my dissertation. I am looking for full time RNs and BSNs currently doing direct patient care to participate in a survey looking at the connection between rates of employee well-being and managerial support. The only exception to this survey is surgical nurses. It is important to me that the voices of nurses be heard in understanding how employee well-being affects nurses and how workplace support may help increase well-being. This survey will take between 15 and 20 minutes. I very much appreciate you taking the time to complete this survey! Please complete this survey and feel free to share the link with fellow nurses.

Thank you!

Appendix C: Survey

The following appendix is the survey which was administered to participants. This survey includes the following copyrighted material: MBI:HSS (MP) and Work Control Scale.

Dwyer, D. J., & Ganster, D. C. (1991). The effects of job demands and control on employee attendance and satisfaction. Journal of Organizational Behavior, 12(7), 595–608. https://doi.org/10.1002/job.4030120704

Maslach, C. & Jackson, S. (1981). The measurement of experienced burnout. *Journal of Occupational Behaviour*, 2(2), 99-113. https://doi.org/10.1002/job.4030020205

Permissions to republish these copyrighted materials can be found in Appendix D.

Demograp	hioa	Cast	ian
Demograp	mes	Sect.	ЮП

- 1. Years licensed/registered as a nurse: _____
- 2. Please check which credential you hold:
 - a. RN
 - b. BSN
- 3. Department(s) currently working in:
- 4. Did you get reassigned to another department/specialty during the pandemic?
 - Yes
 - No
- 5. Race/Ethnicity (Select all that apply)
 - White/Caucasian
 - Black/African American
 - Latinx/Hispanic
 - Asian/Asian American/Pacific Islander
 - Native/Alaska Native
 - Some other race
- 6. Gender Identity (Select all that apply)
 - Female
 - Male
 - Trans
 - Nonbinary
 - Prefer not to answer

MBI:HSS (MP)

As per the MBI:HSS (MP) license agreement only three sample items appear in this dissertation.

I feel emotionally drained from my work.

I have accomplished many worthwhile things in this job.

I don't really care what happens to some patients.

Work Control Scale—Likert Scale: 1. Very little 2. Little 3. A moderate amount 4. Much 5. Very much

- 1. How much control do you have over the variety of methods you use in completing your work?
- 2. How much can you choose among a variety of tasks or projects to do?
- 3. How much control do you have personally over the quality of your work?
- 4. How much can you generally predict the amount of work you will have to do on any given day?
- 5. How much control do you have personally over how much work you get done?
- 6. How much control do you have over how quickly or slowly you have to work?
- 7. How much control do you have over the scheduling and duration of your rest breaks?
- 8. How much control do you have over when you come to work and leave?
- 9. How much control do you have over when you take vacation or days off?
- 10. How much are you able to predict what the results of decisions you make on the job will be?
- 11. How much are you able to decorate, rearrange, or personalize your work area?
- 12. How much can you control the physical conditions of your work station (lighting, temperature)?
- 13. How much control do you have over how you do your work?
- 14. How much can you control when and how much you interact with others at work?
- 15. How much influence do you have over the policies and procedures in your work unit?
- 16. How much control do you have over the sources of information you need to?
- 17. How much are things that affect you at work predictable, even if you can't directly control them?
- 18. How much control do you have over the amount of resources (tools, material) you get?
- 19. How much can you control the number of times you are interrupted while you work?
- 20. How much control do you have over the amount you earn at your job?
- 21. How much control do you have over how your work is evaluated?
- 22. In general, how much overall control do you have over work and work-related matters?

Instrumental support—Likert Scale: 1. Never 2. Rarely 3. Often 4. All the time

- 1. My supervisor will cover my patients if I need them to.
- 2. My supervisor directly helps me with patients when I need it.
- 3. My supervisor supports me in taking my break during my shift.
- 4. My supervisor offers to teach me new skills or help me brush up on old skills.

Emotional support—Likert Scale: 1. Never 2. Rarely 3. Often 4. All the time

- 1. My supervisor expresses understanding of my stress or expresses feeling similar stress.
- 2. My supervisor comforts me when I am overwhelmed.
- 3. My supervisor offers attentive comments when I speak.
- 4. I can talk to my supervisor about what is bothering me.

Appendix D: Permissions

For Publications:

We understand situations exist where you may want sample test questions for various fair use situations such as academic, scientific or commentary purposes. No items from this instrument may be included in any publication without the prior express written permission from Mind Garden, Inc. Please understand that disclosing more than we have authorized will compromise the integrity and value of the test.

For Dissertation and Thesis Appendices:

You may not include an entire instrument in your thesis or dissertation, however you may use the three sample items specified by Mind Garden. Academic committees understand the requirements of copyright and are satisfied with sample items for appendices and tables. For customers needing permission to reproduce the three sample items in a thesis or dissertation, the following page includes the permission letter and reference information needed to satisfy the requirements of an academic committee.

Online Use of Mind Garden Instruments:

Online administration and scoring of the Maslach Burnout Inventory is available from Mind Garden, (https://www.mindgarden.com/117-maslach-burnout-inventory). Mind Garden provides services to add items and demographics to the Maslach Burnout Inventory. Reports are available for the Maslach Burnout Inventory.

If your research uses an online survey platform other than the Mind Garden Transform survey system, you will need to meet Mind Garden's requirements by following the procedure described at mindgarden.com/mind-garden-forms/58-remote-online-useapplication.html.

All Other Special Reproductions:

For any other special purposes requiring permissions for reproduction of this instrument, please contact <u>info@mindgarden.com</u>.



To Whom It May Concern,

The above-named person has made a license purchase from Mind Garden, Inc. and has permission to administer the following copyrighted instrument up to that quantity purchased:

Maslach Burnout Inventory forms: Human Services Survey, Human Services Survey for Medical Personnel, Educators Survey, General Survey, or General Survey for Students.

The three sample items only from this instrument as specified below may be included in your thesis or dissertation. Any other use must receive prior written permission from Mind Garden. The entire instrument form may not be included or reproduced at any time in any other published material. Please understand that disclosing more than we have authorized will compromise the integrity and value of the test.

Citation of the instrument must include the applicable copyright statement listed below. Sample Items:

MBI - Human Services Survey - MBI-HSS:

I feel emotionally drained from my work.

I have accomplished many worthwhile things in this job.

I don't really care what happens to some recipients.

Copyright ©1981 Christina Maslach & Susan E. Jackson. All rights reserved in all media. Published by Mind Garden, Inc., www.mindgarden.com

MBI - Human Services Survey for Medical Personnel - MBI-HSS (MP):

I feel emotionally drained from my work.

I have accomplished many worthwhile things in this job.

I don't really care what happens to some patients.

Copyright ©1981, 2016 by Christina Maslach & Susan E. Jackson. All rights reserved in all media. Published by Mind Garden, Inc., www.mindgarden.com

MBI - Educators Survey - MBI-ES:

I feel emotionally drained from my work.

I have accomplished many worthwhile things in this job.

I don't really care what happens to some students.

Copyright ©1986 Christina Maslach, Susan E. Jackson & Richard L. Schwab. All rights reserved in all media. Published by Mind Garden, Inc., www.mindgarden.com

Cont'd on next page

MBI - General Survey - MBI-GS: I feel emotionally drained from my work. In my opinion, I am good at my job. I doubt the significance of my work.

Copyright ©1996 Wilmar B. Schaufeli, Michael P. Leiter, Christina Maslach & Susan E. Jackson. All rights reserved in all media. Published by Mind Garden, Inc., www.mindgarden.com

MBI - General Survey for Students - MBI-GS (S): I feel emotionally drained by my studies. In my opinion, I am a good student. I doubt the significance of my studies.

Copyright ©1996, 2016 Wilmar B. Schaufeli, Michael P. Leiter, Christina Maslach & Susan E. Jackson. All rights reserved in all media. Published by Mind Garden, Inc., www.mindgarden.com

Sincerely,

Robert Most Mind Garden, Inc. www.mindgarden.com

JOHN WILEY AND SONS LICENSE TERMS AND CONDITIONS Sep 13, 2023

This Agreement between Antioch University New England -- Shannon McCleery ("You") and John Wiley and Sons ("John Wiley and Sons") consists of your license details and the terms and conditions provided by John Wiley and Sons and Copyright Clearance Center.

License Number 5627280614694

License date Sep 13, 2023

Licensed Content Publisher John Wiley and Sons

Licensed Content Publication

Journal of Organizational Behavior

Licensed Content Title

The effects of job demands and control on employee attendance

and satisfaction

Licensed Content Author

Deborah J. Dwyer, Daniel C. Ganster

Licensed Content Date

Nov 20, 2006

Licensed Content Volume 12

Licensed Content Issue 7

Licensed Content Pages 14

Type of use Dissertation/Thesis

Requestor type University/Academic

Format Print and electronic

Portion Text extract

Number of Pages 1

Will you be translating? No

Title The Impact of Workplace Support and Decision-Making Ability

on Burnout in Nurses

Institution name Antioch University New England

Expected presentation date May 2024 Order reference number 11161995

Portions Appendix: Control Scale and questions 1-22

Shannon McCleery

Publisher Tax ID EU826007151

0.00 USD

Total

Terms and Conditions

TERMS AND CONDITIONS

This copyrighted material is owned by or exclusively licensed to John Wiley & Sons, Inc. or one of its group companies (each a"Wiley Company") or handled on behalf of a society with which a Wiley Company has exclusive publishing rights in relation to a particular work (collectively "WILEY"). By clicking "accept" in connection with completing this licensing transaction, you agree that the following terms and conditions apply to this transaction (along with the billing and payment terms and conditions established by the Copyright Clearance Center Inc., ("CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions"), at the time that you opened your RightsLink account (these are available at any time at http://myaccount.copyright.com).

Terms and Conditions

• The materials you have requested permission to reproduce or reuse (the "Wiley Materials") are protected by copyright.

- You are hereby granted a personal, non-exclusive, non-sub licensable (on a standalone basis), non-transferable, worldwide, limited license to reproduce the Wiley Materials for the purpose specified in the licensing process. This license, and any CONTENT (PDF or image file) purchased as part of your order, is for a one-time use only and limited to any maximum distribution number specified in the license. The first instance of republication or reuse granted by this license must be completed within two years of the date of the grant of this license (although copies prepared before the end date may be distributed thereafter). The Wiley Materials shall not be used in any other manner or for any other purpose, beyond what is granted in the license. Permission is granted subject to an appropriate acknowledgement given to the author, title of the material/book/journal and the publisher. You shall also duplicate the copyright notice that appears in the Wiley publication in your use of the Wiley Material. Permission is also granted on the understanding that nowhere in the text is a previously published source acknowledged for all or part of this Wiley Material. Any third party content is expressly excluded from this permission.
- With respect to the Wiley Materials, all rights are reserved. Except as expressly granted by the terms of the license, no part of the Wiley Materials may be copied, modified, adapted (except for minor reformatting required by the new Publication), translated, reproduced, transferred or distributed, in any form or by any means, and no derivative works may be made based on the Wiley Materials without the prior permission of the respective copyright owner. For STM Signatory Publishers clearing permission under the terms of the STM Permissions Guidelines only, the terms of the license are extended to include subsequent editions and for editions in other languages, provided such editions are for the work as a whole in situ and does not involve the separate exploitation of the permitted figures or extracts, You may not alter, remove or suppress in any manner any copyright, trademark or other notices displayed by the Wiley Materials. You may not license, rent, sell, loan, lease, pledge, offer as security, transfer or assign the Wiley Materials on a stand-alone basis, or any of the rights granted to you hereunder to any other person.
- The Wiley Materials and all of the intellectual property rights therein shall at all times remain the exclusive property of John Wiley & Sons Inc, the Wiley Companies, or their respective licensors, and your interest therein is only that of having possession of and the right to reproduce the Wiley Materials pursuant to Section 2 herein during the continuance of this Agreement. You agree that you own no right, title or interest in or to the Wiley Materials or any of the intellectual property rights therein. You shall have no rights hereunder other than the license as provided for above in Section 2. No right, license or interest to any trademark, trade name, service mark or other branding ("Marks") of WILEY or its licensors is granted hereunder, and you agree that you shall not assert any such right, license or interest with respect thereto
- NEITHER WILEY NOR ITS LICENSORS MAKES ANY WARRANTY OR REPRESENTATION OF ANY KIND TO YOU OR ANY THIRD PARTY, EXPRESS, IMPLIED OR STATUTORY, WITH RESPECT TO THE MATERIALS OR THE ACCURACY OF ANY INFORMATION CONTAINED IN THE MATERIALS.

INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, ANY IMPLIED WARRANTY OF MERCHANTABILITY, ACCURACY, SATISFACTORY QUALITY, FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE, USABILITY, INTEGRATION OR NONINFRINGEMENT AND ALL SUCH WARRANTIES ARE HEREBY EXCLUDED BY WILEY AND ITS LICENSORS AND WAIVED BY YOU.

- WILEY shall have the right to terminate this Agreement immediately upon breach of this Agreement by you.
- You shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless WILEY, its Licensors and their respective directors, officers, agents and employees, from and against any actual or threatened claims, demands, causes of action or proceedings arising from any breach of this Agreement by you.
- IN NO EVENT SHALL WILEY OR ITS LICENSORS BE LIABLE TO YOU OR ANY OTHER PARTY OR ANY OTHER PERSON OR ENTITY FOR ANY SPECIAL, CONSEQUENTIAL, INCIDENTAL, INDIRECT, EXEMPLARY OR PUNITIVE DAMAGES, HOWEVER CAUSED, ARISING OUT OF OR IN CONNECTION WITH THE DOWNLOADING, PROVISIONING, VIEWING OR USE OF THE MATERIALS REGARDLESS OF THE FORM OF ACTION, WHETHER FOR BREACH OF CONTRACT, BREACH OF WARRANTY, TORT, NEGLIGENCE, INFRINGEMENT OR OTHERWISE (INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, DAMAGES BASED ON LOSS OF PROFITS, DATA, FILES, USE, BUSINESS OPPORTUNITY OR CLAIMS OF THIRD PARTIES), AND WHETHER OR NOT THE PARTY HAS BEEN ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGES. THIS LIMITATION SHALL APPLY NOTWITHSTANDING ANY FAILURE OF ESSENTIAL PURPOSE OF ANY LIMITED REMEDY PROVIDED HEREIN.
- Should any provision of this Agreement be held by a court of competent jurisdiction to be illegal, invalid, or unenforceable, that provision shall be deemed amended to achieve as nearly as possible the same economic effect as the original provision, and the legality, validity and enforceability of the remaining provisions of this Agreement shall not be affected or impaired thereby.
- The failure of either party to enforce any term or condition of this Agreement shall not constitute a waiver of either party's right to enforce each and every term and condition of this Agreement. No breach under this agreement shall be deemed waived or excused by either party unless such waiver or consent is in writing signed by the party granting such waiver or consent. The waiver by or consent of a party to a breach of any provision of this Agreement shall not operate or be construed as a waiver of or consent to any other or subsequent breach by such other party.
- This Agreement may not be assigned (including by operation of law or otherwise) by you without WILEY's prior written consent.

- Any fee required for this permission shall be non-refundable after thirty (30) days from receipt by the CCC.
- These terms and conditions together with CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions (which are incorporated herein) form the entire agreement between you and WILEY concerning this licensing transaction and (in the absence of fraud) supersedes all prior agreements and representations of the parties, oral or written. This Agreement may not be amended except in writing signed by both parties. This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties' successors, legal representatives, and authorized assigns.
- In the event of any conflict between your obligations established by these terms and conditions and those established by CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions, these terms and conditions shall prevail.
- WILEY expressly reserves all rights not specifically granted in the combination of (i) the license details provided by you and accepted in the course of this licensing transaction, (ii) these terms and conditions and (iii) CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions.
- This Agreement will be void if the Type of Use, Format, Circulation, or Requestor Type was misrepresented during the licensing process.
- This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York, USA, without regards to such state's conflict of law rules. Any legal action, suit or proceeding arising out of or relating to these Terms and Conditions or the breach thereof shall be instituted in a court of competent jurisdiction in New York County in the State of New York in the United States of America and each party hereby consents and submits to the personal jurisdiction of such court, waives any objection to venue in such court and consents to service of process by registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, at the last known address of such party.

WILEY OPEN ACCESS TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Wiley Publishes Open Access Articles in fully Open Access Journals and in Subscription journals offering Online Open. Although most of the fully Open Access journals publish open access articles under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) License only, the subscription journals and a few of the Open Access Journals offer a choice of Creative Commons Licenses. The license type is clearly identified on the article.

The Creative Commons Attribution License

The <u>Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY)</u> allows users to copy, distribute and transmit an article, adapt the article and make commercial use of the article. The CC-BY license permits commercial and non-

Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License

The <u>Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial (CC-BY-NC)License</u> permits use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited and is not used for commercial purposes.(see below)

Creative Commons Attribution-Non-Commercial-NoDerivs License

The <u>Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial-NoDerivs License</u> (CC-BY-NC-ND) permits use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited, is not used for commercial purposes and no modifications or adaptations are made. (see below)

Use by commercial "for-profit" organizations

Use of Wiley Open Access articles for commercial, promotional, or marketing purposes requires further explicit permission from Wiley and will be subject to a fee. Further details can be found on Wiley Online Library http://olabout.wiley.com/WileyCDA/Section/id-410895.html

Other Terms and Conditions:

v1.10 Last updated September 2015 Questions? customercare@copyright.com.